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Foreword 

On January 31, 1974, the Child Abuse Prevention and 
Treatment Act (P.L. 93-247) was signed into law. The Act 
established for the first time within the Federal Govern
ment a National Center on Child Abuse and Neglect. 
Responsibility for the activities of the Center was assigned 
to the U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare 
which, in turn, placed the Center within the Children's 
Bureau of the Office of Child Development. 

The Center will provide national leadership by conduct
ing studies on abuse and neglect, awarding demonstration 
and research grants to seek new ways of identifying, diag
nosing and preventing this nationwide problem, and by 
giving grants to States to enable them to increase and 
improve their child protective services. 

One of the key elements of any successful program is 
public awareness and understanding, as well as the provi
sion of clear and practical guidance and counsel to those 
working in the field. It is for this reason that the National 
Center on Child Abuse and Neglect is publishing a series 
of six booklets-three comprehensive and related volumes 
describing the roles and responsibilities of professionals, 
and the community team approach among a wide range 
of other subjects; three shorter booklets will deal with the 
diagnosis of child abuse and neglect from a medical per
spective, working with abusing parents from a psychiatric 
viewpoint, and setting up a central registry. 

While some material in all these publications deals with 
studies of specific local programs as opposed to general
ized approaches, they are not intended to represent cate
gorical models upon which other programs should be 
based in order to be effective. Rather, they are intended 
to provoke thinking and consideration, offer suggestions 
and to stimulate ideas. Similarly, the views of the authors 
do not necessarily reflect the views of HEW. 

We are deeply indebted to the six individuals who 
reviewed all these publications: Dr. Vincent DeFrancis, 
Mr. Phillip Dolinger, Ms. Elizabeth Elmer, Dr. Frederick 
Green, Dr. C. Henry Kempe and Dr. Eli Newberger. Their 
expertise and advice have been invaluable in putting this 
series together. 

We hope that everyone concerned with detection, pre
vention and treatment of child abuse and neglect will find 
some, if not all, of these publications of use in the vital 
work in which they are engaged. 

We hope, too, that they will be of use to those individ
uals and organizations wishing to become involved. 
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Working With Abusive Parents From 
A Psychiatric Point Of View 

Introduction 

In the following pages working with abusive parents will 
be discussed from a psychiatric point of view. This does not 
mean a description of a technique of psychotherapy for a 
specific psychiatric disorder carried out by psychiatrists; 
child abuse and neglect should not be considered a psychi~ 
atric disorder in the usual sense of the word. A better 
perspective is obtained if we understand the problem as an 
abnormal parenting behavior, a distorted, disordered pat
tern of child rearing, even though the origin and develop
ment and expression of this pattern of parenting can be 
clearly described and understood in psychological terms. 
Psychiatric concepts of human development and psychiatric 
insights into human behavior will be used in this document 
as main pri.:dples to provide a framework in which to ap
proach, understand, and work toward alleviating the prob
lems of child abuse and neglect. Although primarily ori
ented toward working with parents of infants and very 
young children, the same principles are often equally appli
cable in families in which much older children have been 
mistreated. 

The actions of p3.rents or other caretakers which result in 
abuse of infants and children do not fall into any standard 
diagnostic category of psychiatric disorder nor should they 
be considered a separate specific psychiqtric disorder them
selves. Yet to consider child abuse as a derailed pattern of 
child rearing rather than a psychiatric disorder does not 
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mean that abusing or neglecting parents are free of emo
tional problems or mental illness. They may have many psy
chiatric disorders, much the same as the general popula
tion. They have about the normal incidence and 
distribution of neuroses, psychoses, and character disorders 
which exist rather independently and separately from the 
behavioral patterns expressed in abuse of their offspring. 
Such psychiatric conditions may warrant appropriate treat
ment in their own right regardless of the coexistence of 
patterns of abuse. 

There is a small group of ablJsive parents (less than 10 
percent of the total) who suffer from such serious psychiat
ric disorder that they may be either temporarily or perma
nently unavailable for treatment of the more subtle prob
lems of abuse. Among such conditions are schizophrenia, 
serious postpartum or other types of depression and inca
pacitating compulsive neuroses, with or without phobias. 
ideally such persons should be screened out of the regular 
treatment program and given inpatient or outpatient care as 
necessary. Also in this group are those parents who suffer 
from severe alcoholism, abuse of narcotic and non-narcotic 
drugs, or from significant sexual perversion, and those who 
have been repeatedly involved in serious entisocial violent 
or criminal behavior. Such troubled persons need much 
more intensive, prolonged psychiatric care and social reha
bilitation than can be provided in the usual child protective 
program. Until such measures have been accomplished it is 
futile to try to alter the pattern of abuse. It is obvious from 
the above that psychiatric consultation should be available 
in all situations where workers are dealing with the prob
lem of child abuse and neglect. Proper psychiatric scre~n
ing procedures ensure that the most troubled parents will 
receive the appropriate type of care and also protect work
ers from spending enormous amounts of time and energy 
on problems which require other special kinds of interven
tion. Working with such disturbed parents should never be 
delegated to the usual worker in child protective agencies. 
It is unfair to child, parent, and worker, and the results are 
usually unhappy for all concerned. 

Before going into more specific discussions of the ways 
of working with abusive parents a few words must be said 
about the socioeconomic status and racial background of 
abusing families. Unfortunately, because so many of the 
early reports and descriptions of child abuse came through 
welfare agencies and municipal hospitals it became a com
mon belief that abuse and neglect of infants were associ
ated with racial minorities and poverty stricken groups of 
people. Such ideas still persist in many quarters despite the 
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increasing knowledge that child abuse and neglect occur 
among families from all socioeconomic levels, religious 
groups! races and nationalities. These facts should not be 
interpreted to deny the profound effect which social and 
economic deprivation, housing problems, unemployment, 
and subcultural and racial pressures have on the lives and 
behavior of the caretakers who abuse and neglect their 
children. Any stress can make life more difficult, and the 
ramifications of poverty can make anything worse than it 
would otherwise be. Such factors may be, and often are, in
volved in one way or another or in varying degree in many 
cases of abuse. They must be considered in every program 
of treatment of the families in which abuse occurs and ap
propriate actions and remedial measures undertaken 
through social casework, psychotherapy, counseling, voca
tional rehabilitation, financial aid, or any other method 
available to the agencies involved with the family. 

A word of caution is appropriate: no matter how neces
sary and useful it might be to improve the socioeconomic 
status of parents, this should not in any way be confused 
with treating the more deeply seated personal character 
traits which are involved in abusive behavior. It is well rec
ognized that individual acts of abuse may occur when the 
parents are faced with a crisis in relation to finances, em
ployment, illness and so forth, but such crises cannot be 
considered adequate causes for abuse. Crises of this kind 
are equally common in the lives of many people who never 
display abusive behavior and on the contrary, abuse can 
occur in families who are wealthy, well-educated and well
housed. The role of crisis as a precipitating factor in ab\.l
siv& behavior is an important one, however, and will be 
discussed more fully later. 

In the past, essentially the entire burden of caring for 
abusive parents was cardea by social workers in both pub
lic and private agencies, including general welfare, family 
services or special child protective services, and at present 
social casework still performs a greater part of the task of 
dealing with problems of abuse. In recent years the more 
widespread public knowledge of the problems of abuse has 
resulted in an enormous increase in reported diagnosed 
cases, and there has been a corresponding increase in the 
number of people from other disciplines who have become 
involved in programs of care. In the hospital setting where 
many cases are first encountered and cared for, crisis inter
vention and emergency care may be provided by pediatri
cians, psychiatrists, nurses, and house officers as well as by 
social workers. Longer term followup care is provided 
through general public welfare and private social agencies 
interested in child protection and also in health based child 
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protective services including both hospitals and community 
health clinics. In all of these agencies there may be a wide 
range of people involved in actually working with abusive 
parents: social workers, psychiatrists, psychoanalysts, psy
chologists, public health nurses, mental health workers, and 
many non-professionals including self-help groups, lay ther
apists, and homemakers. Because our society has increas
ingly made the care of children and their health a matter of 
public importance, cases of child abuse have now come 
under the purview of the legal system with increa5ing fre
quency. Law enforcement officers, judges, probation offi
cers, prosecuting attorneys, defense lawyers, and guardians 
ad litem may all enter the picture at yarious times in the 
management of families where abuse has occurred. 

The first task faced by all those who try to work in the 
area of child abuse, regardless of professional background 
or lack of it, is that of coming to peace with one's own atti
tudes toward the problem of abuse and neglect of infants 
and small children. It is very emotionally disturbing to see a 
seriously injured or neglected baby, and we usually re
spond in either of two ways when confronted with the situ
ation. We may disbelieve that such a thing could actually 
be true. We deny that parents could really have attacked 
their own offspring and that some other explanation for the 
situation must be found. Alternatively, if we do believe ac
tual facts of what has happened we tend to have a surge of 
righteous anger and feel disposed to scold and punish the 
parents. Obviously neither of these attitudes is useful in 
trying to do something to better the situation and help the 
parent improve his method of child care. Denial precludes 
any chance of dealing with the problem, and long experi
ence of many people has indicated over and over again 
that criticism and punitive attack of the parents has adverse 
effect and no real therapeutic value. Most useful in elimi
nating, to the highest degree possible, an attitude of anger 
toward the parents is a knowledge of how the parents' own 
life and difficulties help in understanding why he happened 
to become an abusive parent. Probably the thing which is 
most helpful in producing an understanding non-punitive 
stance in the one who is working with the abusive parent is 
to realize that one is not working with an abusive parent as 
much as one is working with a grown up person who was in 
his own early life a neglected or abused child himself. This 
one basic premise is probably the most important thing to 
keep as an organizing principle in the back of one's mind 
as one is trying to understand and work with abusive par
ents regardless of one's own professional training or type of 
approach. 
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The "Natural History" of Child Abuse 

In order to put our therapeutic efforts on the most ra
tional basis possible as we deal with the abusive pattern of 
child rearing, it·would be well to understand !lomething of 
its origin and development. As noted above, it is found that 
almost without exception abusive parents wel~e neglected 
and abused to some degree in their own earl'lest lives by 
their own parents. In essence they are recrring: their own 
children in the same fashion in which they themselves were 
brought up. Thus abusive behavior is related to a life-long 
pattern deeply embedded in the character structure and it 
is obvious that treatment or alteration of this parental be
havior will be a difficult and probably long term project. 

The term "neglect" has two very different meanings as it 
is used in this discussion. One is the common meaning of 
material neglect signifying a lack of adequate food, cloth
ing, shelter, cleanliness, etc. Significant deprivation in these 
areas, particularly nutrition in the first two years of life, can 
lead to serious permanent defkits in general physical 
growth and in brain development. Such developmental def
icits, even when mild. can diminish the adult's ability to 
cope with life problems in an optimistic way. Such material 
neglect mayor may not have been present in the parents' 
early life or appear in their present dealings with their chil
dren, abuse can exist with or without the concomitant ma
terial neglect. Much more prevalent and important is the 
phenomenon of emotional neglect, by this term we refer to 
the situation in which the caretaker of the infant or small 
child provides less of the warm sensitive interaction than is 
necessary for the child's optimal healthy growth and devel
opment. Instead of being empath1cally aware of the child's 
state and needs and responding in appropriate fashion, the 
parent disregards the child's condition and acts in ways pri
marily oriented toward parental needs and convenience. 

Most abusive parents believe babies shoLlld not be "given 
in to" nor allowed to "get away with, anything" i they should 
not be picked up and comforted when they cry nor should 
they be permitted to become too dependentj they must pe
riodically be shown "who is boss" and to respl~ct authority 
so they will not become sassy or stubborn. This fear of 
spoiling infants and the measures taken to avoid it are not 
confined to abusive families. These attitudesal'e common 
throughout lhe Western culture in a moderate' form but 
they are expressed in' a rather extreme degree in z.busive 
parent-child relationships. 

The effects of this inadequate empathic care or lack of 
"good enough mothering" during the first two years of life 
are profound and enduring. Most evident are a deep lack 
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of basic trust and confidence, and a tragically low sense of 
self-esteem which persists into adulthood to plague the 
lives of abusive parents. Abundant evidence shows that the 
ability to be an empathic caretaker of an infant is directly 
related to the degree of empathic care received by the par
ent in his own first months. Inadequate care during the in
fantile experience will result in inadequacy of adult ability 
unless significant remedial events have occurred in the in
tervening years. In this phenomenon of infantile experience 
being the basic determinant of later adult behav.ior we see 
the essence of the transmission of abusive child rearing pat
terns from generation to generation. 

As a corollary to having been brought up with inade
quate thought given to their own needs, abusive parents 
experienced in some way a higher than average degree of 
demand and expectation for performance which would sat
isfy their caretakers, even though they could also be over
indulged in other ways. Much too much was expected of 
them much too soon in their lives. Inevitably they could 
not meet all the high standards of behavior set for them 
and they were scolded, criticized, belittled, pictured as in
effective, and frequently physically punished for their fail
ures. Such physical punishment inflicted on the child be
cause he is misbehaving or otherwise unrewarding is the 
cause of the bruises, lacerations, fractures, burns, and other 
injuries which characterize the picture of child abuse. 

The punitive parental attack is not, as it is often thought 
to be, a haphazard uncontrolled impulsive discharge of ag
gression by the parent onto the infant. On the contrary, it 
appears as a specifically organized unit of behavior de
signed to punish and correct specific bad conduct or inade
quacy on the part of the child. The problem lies in the par
ents' unrealistic estimates of what the infant is able to 
understand and to do, and in misperceptions of what the 
infant is like and what his intentions are. The baby is seen 
by the parent as more mature than he really is and able to 
satisfy the caretakers' wishes. Failure to do so implies stub
bornness or actually purposeful meanneS5 on the baby's 
part, behavior which the parent has the moral right and 
duty to correct. Much of what the parent finds wrong in his 
offspring are the same things for which he himself was crit
icized and punished as a child, hence his punishment car
ries the approval of traditional family authority and an 
aura of righteousness. This concept of the aggression re
leased by the parent being a rather specifically structured 
action is supported by the well known fact that only one 
child in a family may be abused while others go scot-free, 
and that children are punished only for certain misbehav
iors and not for others. Clearly, aggression is not discharged 
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indiscriminately, even though under parental stress it may 
be rather suddenly and explosively released. Psychological 
testing of many abusive parents also indicates that free im
pulsivity is not a common characteristic. 

Much like the common cultural disapproval of depend
ency and the accompanying fear that children are in grave 
danger of being "spoiled," there is also a very pervasive 
cultural belief in the educational value of punishment. The 
close relationship between these two ideas is nicely ex
pressed in our cherished saying "spare the rod and spoil 
the child/' a concept shared by many members of our so
ciety either openly or subconsciously. Since the dawn of 
history people have followed the belief that punishment 
will stop bad behavior and instigate better patterns of per
formance. There is no question about the former; physical 
punishment will quickly inhibit activities toward which it is 
directed, a clear-cut effect which can be demonstrated in 
lower animals as well as in man. On the other hand, the ef
fect of punishment as a useful tool to produce good behav
ior has never been adequately documented, and there is 
some evidence to indicate that over the long term, punish
ment is not effective in stopping undesirable patterns, nor 
will it truly create the better patterns of behavior which are 
desired. In fact, punishment may ultimately result in perpet
uating undesirable patterns. The abusive behavior of the 
adult seems closely related to punishment received in early 
childhood. 

It is the triad of lack of sufficient empathic love and care, 
accompanied by extremely high premature demand for per
formance and excessive criticism and physical punishment 
for failure that constitutes the essence of the syndrome of 
child abuse. The far-reaching effects of having had these ex
periences in infancy as they appear in adult life are what we 
try to modify when we are working with abusive parents. 

Psychological Characteristics and Problems of 
Abusive Parents as Encountel'~d During the 

Working Relationship 

We have sketched in the main an outline of the pattern 
of child care which leads to neglect and abuse and have 
described the main factors in the early life of the parents 
which lead them to follow this pattern. Certain personality 
factors and characteristic traits are prominent in the parents 
and quickly come to the attention of those who are work
ing with them. 

Parents who abuse their children, both men and women, 
are often described as being "immature," very "needy," 
and "dependent." For many of them, probably a majority, 
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these descriptive terms are essentially accurate, yet too 
often they are used in a critical derogatory sense rather 
than as valuable clues to the basic characterological diffi
culties which must be dealt with in treatment. Children 
who are brought up as these parents were, under the con
stant admonition to be strictly obedient to the external de
mand and to disregard their own thoughts and feelings, 
were inevitably inhibited in their own independent matura
tion and deveiopment. They learned the lessons they were 
taught only too we"; they have not used their own innate 
abilities to develop an independent internal body of knowl
edge which enables them to use good judgment about 
what to do and how to do it in life. To a large extent they 
have remained "immature" and "helpless," needing proper 
authority to tell them what to do and when to do it. Most 
often the "proper authority" is what they remember of the 
rules of their past childhood. 

One aspect of immaturity is the high need for reassur
ance expressed by many parents as a result of not having 
adequate confidence in their own knowledge of what is 
best to do. They need a great amount of feedback from the 
environment to reassure them that they have done ade
quately well and not made a mistake. Their own earlier 
lives were so full of being criticized and accused of failure 
that they cannot trust their own estimate of performance. If 
there are no usable clues in the immediate environment to 
provide a guide to appropriate actions, the parent may 
quickly and automatically fall back upon patterns learned in 
childhood and repeat the behavior of his own parents. This 
is particularly true in situations which appear to be a crisis 
to the parent or which involve significant emotional ten
sion. Inevitably there is a significant inability to plan for the 
future, problems are managed by finding short term ad hoc 
solutions which may take care of the immediate situation 
but which have little useful bearing on long term success. 
Crises are often handled in this ineffectual way thereby lay
ing the groundwork for further crises. 

Although these patterns of problem solving are quite 
reminiscent of those used by children and adolescents they 
are not entirely age related. Although many abusive parents 
are immature in the sense that they are in their late teens 
or very early twenties, the same patterns of coping with 
life's problems are seen in abusive parents on into their 
thirties or forties. 

The immaturity of the abusive parent can best be under
stood as a phenomenon of developmental arrest, or as a 
partial inhibition of the child's normal personality growth
a blockage of the normal drives toward maturation. One 
of the most important tasks of working with abusive par-
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ents can therefore be conceptualized as taking whatever 
measures are necessary or available to eliminate or to work 
around such blocks and inhibitions, thereby opening the 
way for resumed growth and development. 

Closely interwoven with the phenomenon of immaturity 
is the ever-present problem of dependency. We have al
ready noted above how the abusive parent as a growing 
child was blocked in his attempts to develop inner direc
tiona! controls and to become dependent upon external au ... 
thority to direct, evaluate, and reassure him about his suc
cess or failure in his attempts to deal with the world. It is 
not surprising that many of the parents with whom we 
work need excessive amounts of guidance and support to 
overcome their apparent helplessness and obvious need for 
support. A note of warning should be sounded at this point 
ir. relation to the management of this problem of depend
ency. Many abusive parents are obviously in need of advice 
and guidance and may freely ask for it. To comply directly 
with this request is to unwittingly repeat the situation of 
the past in which their parents incessantly told them what 
to do and how to do it. This can perpetuate the already ex
isting problem. On the other hand, not to respond to such 
requests is another repetition of the past, in which their 
parents never listened to them or to their thoughts or feel
ings. It is indeed a difficult situation for the worker who 
must listen and show clear understanding, and offer useful 
support and information without giving controlling advice. 

There is another form of dependency, usually quite 
strong, which is p~esent in every parent who shows abusive 
or neglective behavior toward his offspring. It can be ex
pressed openly and directly very early in a therapeutic rela
tionship or it may be kept covered and hidden for a long 
time, expressed only th.rough very indirect means. This de-

. pendency is the manifestation of the parent's deep inner 
emptiness and a yearning need for the satisfactions, care, 
and consideration which he has never had. It is the persist
ent residue of the emotional deprivation experienced in 
childhood, directly related to a lack of adequate amounts 
of good empathic "mothering." Their care as infants and 
small children was not appropriately related to their own 
state. need, or stage of development, but predominantly 
oriented toward the needs, convenience, whims, and de
mands of the caretakers, especially the mother. They did 
not feel safe, loved, comforted, listened to, or adequately 
cared about. Since "good enough mothering" during early 
childhood is a necessary component of good healthy physi
cal and emotional development, it is again evident that our 
abusive parents have had their development interfered with 
to some degree. As adults they are still painfully, patheti-
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cally, and usually rather ineffectually trying to find those in
gredients of love, affection, and interest which they missed 
in early childhood and which they still need to become ad
equate capable adults. It is doubtful if the release of ag
gression which causes physical abuse could occur except as 
it is made possible by the parent's inability to be consider
ate of his own infant's needs. The lack of consideration is 
the direct result of the parent's lack of empathic loving care 
in his own childhood. Experience indicates that abusive 
parents cannot easily change their own patterns of chiid 
care unless those who work with them give them some evi
dence of the care and consideration they missed in child
hood, and which is necessary for their resumption of 
growth. 

The immaturity and dependency described above is es
sentially functional in nature, related t:::'J the emotional dep
rivation endured in early life. Hence it can be remedied to 
a significant degree by more rewarding and more satisfying 
experiences in adult life, especially those occurring during 
carefully managed therapeutic working relationships. It is 
necessary, however, to keep in mind another cause for the 
inadequacy and inept parenting behavior. A small but sig
nificant number of children who were abused or neglected 
in their earliest years suffered organic brain damage due 
either to head trauma or to malnutrition during critical 
growth periods. As a result they had perceptual defects, di
minished IQ, and significant delay in language develop
ment. These deficits may produce in later adult life a condi
tion characterized by significant lack of basic knowledge, 
and attitudes of helplessness, immaturity, and dependency. 
If such organic causes of difficulty are suspected by the 
worker, careful evaluation by appropriate psychological 
testing and psychiatric examination should be undertaken. 
Such parents who. are organically impaired will not respond 
easily, if at all, to the usual methods of working with abus
ing parents, whereas those whose immaturity and depend
ency are essentially functional in origin are much,more re
sponsive to interventions. If parental dysfunction due to 
brain damage is documented, therapeutic goals can be ap
propriately revised and limited, thereby preventing the ex
penditure or much unproductive effort by the worker. 

Another significant problem which begins in infancy as a 
result of deficit in adequate empathic mothering an.d which 
lasts throughout the following years into adulthood is the 
lack of basic trust and confidence. Abusive parents learned 
very early in childhood they could not rely on the environ
ment for appropriate sympathetic responses to help them 
survive and meet their needs. It is not surprising therefore 
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to find them "resistant to help." Those in their own family 
to whom they looked for help were the ones who either 
neglected or abused them. Abusive parents are not only re~ 
luctant to seek help, they may actively avoid it even when 
it is offeredj they may be resistant to it and reluctant to fol
low through despite superficial coop~rative attitudes. Fre
quently they show a very suspicious 'attitude toward those 
who offer help and may try to retreat from them. It is not 
unusual for a parent to question awork~r ilbQl!t why help 
IS offered, or even ask what is in it for the worker and what 
does the worker expect i"n return for the help. The worker 
should not be dismayed if offers of help are spurned. 

The combination of immaturity, excessive dependence, 
and lack of appropriate response to dffers of bF.:!lp all add 
up to an extremely difficult situation. Many workers have 
concluded unfortunately, that such persons are both "un
motivated" and "untreatable." Admittedly such factors in 
the personality of abusive parents place them among the 
more difficult people with whom to work, yet these per
sonality factors are the very things which must be treated 
and worked with in order foi" the abusive parent to get be
yond his difficulties. They should not be construed as rea-' 
sons for not giving this help. Awareness of the origin of 
these difficulties in the parents' early life makes their pres
ence more tolerable to the worker and gives a rational 
basis for an approach to their alleviation. 

Not all abusive parents reveal the picture of immaturity, 
dependency, and resistance as described above when they 
are first seen. On the contrary they may be belligerent, an
tagonistic, very sure of themselves, and critical of all those 
they have seen, They may aggressively demand they be let 
alone to follow their own ways. They may also show more 
open assertive or aggressive behavior toward society in gen
eral. Despite this rather striking difference in outward be
havior and attitudes, underneath these parents are just as 
frightened/ immature, and dependent as those who do not 
show such superficial aggression .. Their angry, assertive, 
self-confidence is at least partly a shaky defensive maneuver 
which covers up great neediness, loneliness, and a tragically 
low self-esteem and helplessness. Their peudo independ
ence and "leave me alone" attitude is basically the same 
fear of being hurt and taken advantage of rather than 
helped and comforted. They too suffer from the same 
problem of social isolation. 

Such angry behavior can interfere markedly with attempts 
to work with these parents. On the surface tne anger ap
pears to be quite jnappropriate and irrational but it can 
also be understood on another level as an evidence of the 
parents' attempt to undo the past and work toward a 
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healthier padern of behavior even though it is a poor tech
nique for accomplishing this task. In a way they are saying 
/II will not be controlled, managed, and interfered with by 
outside authority as I was in my childhood. I am going to 
become independent and run my own Iife./I In addition to 
this element of rebelling against the past and trying to es
tablish independence there is also a residual element of the 
identification with the authoritative parents of early child
hood who were aggressive and in essence said, "I know 
best, and I'll be boss, and I'll see that people do what I 
want./I The parent is thus in his own unhappy way trying to 
be and act like an adult, using an old pattern learned in 
childhood for this. Seeing the parent's angry behavior in 
this perspec~ive rather than feeling it as a direct personal 
attack makes it possible for the worker to deal with the sit
uation more comfortably and constructively. 

Another prime source of trouble for abusive parents is 
their diminished ability to have pleasure. For many this is a 
serious deficiency. They cannot describe much rewarding 
pleasurable interaction with relatives or neighbors. Friend
ships are shallow, and participatic'l i" social activity is min
imal ~nQ . .wlthGI:lr-deep meaning. HGsband and wife may 

----have difficulty in ever finding opportunity and babysitters 
in order to have an evening out together. The marriage, 
either legal or common law, may be held together more by 
mutual neediness and a fear of finding nothing better than 
by real love and happiness. The relationship, even when 
stable and continuing, is marred by poor communication, 
inconsideration, and lack of joy. For women particularly, 
the ability to have genuine genital sexual pleasure with sat
isfying orgasm is much diminished. It is overshadowed by a 
gen€!;al sense of needing to be loved, cared for, petted, 
cuddled, and held in an almost childlike way. In men, al
though they are orgastic, there is less orientation toward 
sensual pleasure than toward a need to bolster a fragile 
sense of masculinity and competence. The lack of pleasure 
can also be observed in the interaction between parents 
and children. The parents do not show much joy in the 
simple fact of having children nor really happy pride in the 
child's growth and accomplishment. Child performance is 
seen as a compliance to expected duty and proper submis
sive obedience rather than pleasurable discovery and admi
rable development. At the same time strict parental control 
inhibits the pleasurable, playful, and exploratory activities 
of the child, and pleasurable vocal and tactile interaction 
between parent and child are much diminished. The perva
sive incapacity for happiness which began in earliest child
hood and persists into later life leaves the parent in a vul-
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nerable position with no adequately rewarding relationships 
with other adults Dr spouse, and no way of satisfying needs. 
The parent inevitably turns to the only other person 
present, the baby, as a last resort, a last hope for satisfac
tion. In this circumstance faced with the task of having to 
make up for deficiencies in the parental life, the infant is 
taxed far beyond his abilities and inevitably fails. His failure 
can then be seen as a punishable offense by the parent and 
abuse can occur. 

From the above it can be seen that one of the intermedi
ate goals of therapy is to help the abusive parent find more 
satisfaction from the adult world through overcoming his 
fear and distrust of people and finding new ways to gain 
pleasure. Only after the parent has succeeded in getting at 
least minimal satisfaction in this way will he be able to give 
a child the chance to be free enoqgh to find adequate 
pleasure. One criterion of success in working with abusive 
parents is seeing their children becoming less restricted and 
inhibited and showing more pleasurable activity than before. 

Parental Misperceptions of the Child 

Several times in this discussion we have noted the exces
sively capable performance which abusive parents expect 
from their infants and children beginning in the first 
months of life, and also noted how this interaction is ori
ented toward parental satisfaction rather than gratifying the 
child's needs. This pattern involves a significant mispercep
tion of the child by the parent. It has often been called 
"role reversal," which is an apt and accurate description of 
the phenomenon. Essentially the parent acts like a helpless 
needy child looking to his own baby as if it were an adult 
who could provide parental care and comfort. Several ele
ments are involved in this reversal. One is the parent's resi
due of infantile deprivation which leads him to persistently 
feel like a child looking for parental help in an attempt to 
assuage his emptiness. As a second factor, the parent has a 
strong belief firmly rooted in his own childhood experience 
that parents automatically turn to their children for gratifi
cation of need .. This gIves a note of authority to the proc
ess. A third factor of different, almost opposite, nature is 
the idea frequently expressed by parents that the crying in
fant sounds "just like my mother (or father) screaming at 
me to do something, and criticizing me for failure." This 
last factor in which the object which should be satisfying 
becomes instead an attacking figure, explains, in part, the 
arousCJ.1 of anger in the abusive parent. Other common mis
perceptions are that the child is in some way innately evil, 
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deficient, or destructive, and may be deliberately trying to 
thwart the parent or make the parent's life miserable. These 
are often related to ideas that the child is the embodiment 
of the parent's own "bad" childhood self or is seen as hav
ing the characteristics of undesirable relatives or hated sib
lings. Thus the baby may be described as "he is as bad as I 
was when I was a kid" or "just like his no good father" or 
"as mean as my lousy sister." 

All of these misperceptions may at times be expressed 
quite openly by the abusive parent but more often they are 
essentially unconscious. It is important for the worker to be 
aware of their existence and the profound effect they have 
on the instigation of abuse, also that they have an under
standable origin despite their apparent irrationality. Direct 
confrontation of the parent with the illogicality of his mis
perceptions should be done with great caution. Unless he is 
in a solid, comfortable, trusting relationship the parent is 
very likely to feel misunderstood, criticized, accused of 
being crazy. and definitely put down. It is usually more 
profitable if the worker with skillful questioning can help 
the parent gently explore the background of his ideas and 
find out in his own way how they are unrealistic. In fact 
the misperceptions may not need to be dealt with directly 
at all. The parent who is treated by the worker with sensi
tivity and empathy will in turn become empathic, and as he 
views his child with greater sensitive awareness of the 
child's real character, the misperceptions automatically di-
minish. . 

The already difficult problem of misperceptions Lan be 
complicated by the presence of real abnormalities in the in
fant. Some babies are inevitably more demanding and less 
rewardingly responsive to their parents because of perma
turity, congenital defects, illness, genetically determined hy
peractivity, and many other things. Even normal babies can 
be seen as troublesome and unsatisfactory if born at an in
convenient time or of the wrong sex or are otherwise unde
sirable. However, such reality factors must not be confused 
with the basic tendency of the abusive paret:1t to misper
ceive his infant and to cloak his misperceptions under the 
guise of reality. It is the task of the worker to understand 
and deal differently with the two elements of reality prob
lems and parental misperceptions, even though both of 
them focus .around the failure of the infant to be ade
quately satisfying. It is the abusive parent's general immatu
rity and dependency which leads him in a childlike fashion 
to be less aware of his internal problems and to see all dif
ficulties as the fault of the external world. Closely assoti
ated is tf\,~ parent's general tendency to approach possible 
sources of help with reluctance and suspicion. 
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The Constellation of Psychological Characteristics 

No two abusive parents are exactly alike, of course, but 
in general all of them share in some degree in a variety of 
combinations all of thE' characteristics described in the pre
vious sections. The main components of this constellation 
of factors involved in abuse may be summarized as follows: 
(1) the special form of immaturity and the associated de
pendency in its various manifestations; (2) the tragically low 
self-esteem and sense of incompetence; (3) the difficulty in 
seeking pleasure and finding satisfaction in the adult world; 
(4) the -social isolation ''vvith its ,lack of Hfe '-i-nes-- and, reluc
tance to seek help; (5) the significant misperceptions of the 
infant, especially as manifested in role reversal i (6) the fear 
of spoiling infants; (7) the strong belief in the value ot pun
ishment; (8) serious lack of ability to be empathically aware 
of the infant's condition and needs and to respond appro
priately to them. The cumulative effect and dynamic inter
actions of these variou!> factors makes it extremely difficult 
for the parent to maintain equanimity and be successful as 
he tries to meet the demanding tasks of child care. The 
daily care of infants and small children requires large 
amounts of time, physical energy, and emotional resources. 
The caretaker needs to have much patience, ingenuity, em
pathic understanding, and self-sacrificing endurance. These 
are the very things which we see tragically lacking in abu
sive parents. They have never had their own needs satisfied 
well enough to provide the surplus which would enable 
them to give to 'the infants under their care. With good rea
son they often doubt their own ability to do evep a mini
mally acceptable job. They do not know where or how to 
seek help. In contrast to averagely successful parents they 
do not have an adequate support system of spouse and ex
tended family, or helpful neighbors, friends, pediatricians, 
and so forth. Probably most importantly of all, they do not 
have a background of life experience which has enabled 
them to get pleasure out of life and to trust other people. 
They have no storehouse of spare emotional energy, but 
live a precarious hand to mouth emotional life/ without a 
built-in cushion of hope, or available contacts to tide them 
over tight spots and crises. It is because of this that crises 
are crucially important in the lives of abusive parents and 
are often the precipitating factor in single events of abuse. 

The Role of Crises 

As all parents know, crises are a fact of life. There are 
crises in finances, housing, jobs, family relationships, ill
nesses of parents and children, death of relatives, the 
breaking down of household appliances and automobiles, 
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separation from close friends, problems at schools, and 
many other things. Self-confidence, ingenuity, and useful 
knowledge of how to seek help are necessary to cope with 
crises. Abusive parents do not have these abilities and any 
crisis has a greater impact on them. If a crisis cannot be 
coped with adequately it lasts longer, becomes more dis
tressing, and can develop into an even more serious crisis. 
Eventually the situation may become disastrous and unman
ageable. Parents become pushed beyond their strength, feel 
desperately helpless, and end up abusing the child. The oc
currence of a crisis, whether it is a major one such as job 
loss or a less severe one such as breakdown of a washing 
machine, or an emotionally significant one such as faiiure 
of a spouse to remember a birthday, may be the last straw 
which pushes the parent who is already working at the lim
its of his ability over the line into feeling overwhelmed. At 
such times the parent may feel unable to ask a spouse for 
help or if he does ask, may be .angrily rejected or aban
doned by the spouse who also feels overwhelmed by the 
demand and cannot cope. For a spouse to be angry and 
leave the house at a time of crisis is often the final precipi
tating cause of an abusive action by the parent who is left 
behind alone with the child. Hence one of the prime tasks 
in working with abusive parents is helping them understand 
the impact of crises in their lives and providing support 
while new techniques of handling crises and anticipating 
them are developed. The worker must keep in mind that 
what may appear to him as a minor easily managed prob
lem may to the abusive parent be a devastating unmanage
able disaster. Often the worker's ability to be sympatheti
cally understanding and helpful ar()und even minor crises 
may be the first step toward developing a useful ongoing 
working relationship and the beginning of parental rehabili
tation. 

Goals of Treatment 

The main goal of working with abusive parents is to help 
them relinquish an abusive neglectful pattern of child rear
ing and replace it with a method of care which is more re
warding to the parents and at the same time conducive to 
optimal development of the child. This means we must re
open the channels of growth and development for parents 
to help them get beyond their limitations and the hamper
ing residual liabilities of their own early lives; in other 
words to become more mature. Subsidiary goals which are 
necessary steps to reaching the main goal of more maturity 
are those things which have already beEm referred to in 
previous sections. These necessary components of growth 
are the building of self-esteem, the development of better 
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basic trust and confidence, learning how to make contacts 
with other people in family, neighborhood, and commu
nity, to establish rewarding life lines for help, and develop
ing the ability to enjoy lire and have rewarding pleasurable 
experiences in the adult world. 

To reopen the channels of growth and development for 
the parent means the reinstitution of processes of learning. 
The abusive parent will be learning new ways of looking at 
himself, the character of the world around him, and his re
lationship with that world. Following this he will learn new 
techniques of living so as to improve the state of himself 
and his famliy. Learning to be more capable in all these 
spheres, however, does not mean learning to be perfect. In
stead, learning means the attaining of an ability to try 
something, and in spite of making mistakes to try again, 
and eventually to find the most effective technique possible 
to gain the ends which are desired. Abusive parents need 
very much to learn that making mistakes is not the catastro
phe they were lead to believe it was in early childhood. 
Mistakes are a normal fact of human existence, whether it 
is in childhood learning to walk and talk, in adolescence in 
learning to drive a car or do algebra, or learning how to 
run a computer and raise children as an adult. As workers 
we must accept errors in ourselves and others and be ready 
to give approval for success even though it is minimal. 
Guidance and education toward improving the ratio of suc
cess to failure is one way of describing our work. The 
worker is not an indoctrinator but rather a teacher who 
makes learning possible for the parent. 

Working With Abusive Parents: General Problems 

It is important to recognize that abusive parents are in 
some way significantly different from the usual people who 
come to individuals and agencies seeking help for their 
problems with confidence they will be reasonably well un
derstood and assisted. Whether they come voluntarily or 
under some pressure, abusive parents usually enter the rela
tionship with those who try to work with them hampered 
by a set of characteristics which makes the relationship dif
ficult. They do not expect to be listened to, understood, or 
really helped. At the same time they are fearful they will be 
criticiZed and punished and not cared about. As a rule they 
have already felt accused or attacked by somebody as the 
various agents of society have discovered and described 
their behavior as neglect or abuse. They are thus reliving a 
new edition of their lifelong nightmare of being fearful of 
criticism and punishment for failure to do well. Under 
these circumstances it is difficult to establish a good work-
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ing alliance. It is crucial in the first stage of trying to make 
contact that the worker keep foremost in his mind how the 
situation looks and feels to the abusive parent and not ex
pect the parent to recognize or appreciate the worker's 
good intentions. Parental reluctance to be involved and sus
picious attitudes should not be thought of as irrational or 
"paranoid," but rather as the inevitable resu It of past life 
experience. The openly angry, argumentative, obstructive, 
rejecting, and evasive behavior of some parents can be an 
almost insurmountable obstacle to developing a useful rela
tionship. Often there is little the worker can do except pa
tiently wait it out without retaliation, trying to find times to 
be supportive and appropriately helpful, always keeping in 
mind that the attacks are the parent's way of life and not a 
valid personal criticism of the worker. This problem can be 
lessened or avoided if the therapeutic worker is not active 
in the investigation or the reporting of abuse. Those who 
have been involved in questioning, documentation, and ac
cusation can then remain the main target of parental anger, 

'leaving the therapeutic worker a better chance of being 
seen as a helper. In instances where parents remain se
verely negativistic, it sometimes helps if the task of seeing 
the parents can be split or shared between two workers, 
one to maintain office contacts and another to make home 
visits. The participation of two workers may lead parents to 
believe others are really concerned for thIem, and it also 
makes the difficult burden easier to carry for the workers 
involved. Obviously, in many situatimls, due to organiza
tional policy and manpower problems, a single worker 
must perform all functions, from investigator and court wit
ness to therapeutic helper. A worker faced with this com
plex task must maintain unusual equanimity, and must 
maintain a firm but not judgmental attitude that reporting is 
necessary and at the same time give evidence of sympa
thetic human concern. Supportive backup and consultation 
are invaluable aids in helping the worker perform these 
multiple difficult functions. 

There are a few abusive parents who are quite agree
able, docile, and cooperative at the beginning of contact 
and remain. so for some time. Occasionally this attitude is ap
propriate, as these are people who have had a less distress
ing experience in early life. They are able to respond more 
readily to an honestly helpful worker who offers some 
measure of liking and support. Most often, however, such 
parents represent a special category of grownup abused 
children who learned early in life how to read the cues and 
clues presented by the environment, and to respond in ap
propriate ways to stay out of difficulty. They have found a 
successful way of avoiding criticism and punishment. They 
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can perceive what will please people and act accordingly. It 
is important for the worker not to be misled by this superfi- . 
cial appearance of everything being all right and going 
along well. The superficial appearance of problems being 
solved and family life improving may lead an unsophisti
cated worker to terminate therapeutic work much too 
soon, reSUlting in further injury to the children. By main
taining a high index of suspicion an observant worker can 
pick up clues to disturbing family situations which have 
been glossed over, and which make further contact abso~ 
lutely necessary. Home visits are a valuable technique of 
finding these background problems. In this situation too/ 
the sharing of the relationship between two workers can be 
quite valuable, as the parent will unwittingly present very 
different pictures of family life to the two workers thereby 
providing clues to the difficulties which have been hidden. 

Workers are almost universally faced with the problem of 
proceeding on the basis of inadequate and inaccurate infor
mation. It is commonly recognized that parents do not give 
an adequate or accurate picture to investigators about how 
their family is living or about how the injuries to their child 
occurred. In fact, it is the discrepancy between the injury 
and.the story of how it occurred as told by the parent that 
provides one of the most reliable clues in diagnosing non
accidental >rauma. The lack of I'true confession" and pat
tern of not telling the "whole truth" is often interpreted as 
"lying" and "manipulation" on the part of the abusive par
ent. 1n a way this is true but it is definitely counterpro
ductive for the worker to view the parent as a "deliberate 
liar." It is more useful to understand the parent's story as a 
response to fear and anxiety over discovery and punish
ment/ and as a desperate attempt to defend against further 
attack and trouble. From this viewpoint it can be seen that 
the abusive parent is not a "con man" trying to outwit and 
manipulate the worker but rather as a frighten~¢ child who 
is /ltef/ing stories which are untrue" to protect himself from 
what he sees will be certain disaster. It is nCJt an uncom
mon experience for a worker to find only after many 
months of relationship with an abusing parent that the full 
story of what happened between parent and child finally 
comes out after a trusting belief in the worker has devel
oped. It is probably both unwise and pointless in most 
cases to press the parent to tell the truth or produce facts. 
Strenuous efforts in this direction are more likely to pro
duce defensive. evasive maneuvers than useful accurate in
formation. Unfortunately, in addition to the natural desire 
of the worker to know and get understanding there may be 
external reasons for pushing investigations, such as the 
need to accumulate data for use in court. If the question of 
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placement of the child has been brought up, the court may 
very well ask the worker to produce hard facts about the 

·~witability of the home and the emotional readiness of the 
parents to keep their children. If the court is one which ad
heres to legal technicalities concerned with definitions of 
abuse and the priorities of parental rights over the safety of 
the child. it puts the worker in an absolutely untenable po
sition. Fortunately, with knowledge of the problems of 
child abuse becoming more widespread and better under
stood, courts are increasingly interested in obtaining data 
oriented toward a useful understanding of family troubles 
and how to ameliorate them. Under these circumstances it 
is possible for the worker to give the juvenile court infor
mation which will help in the human rehabilitative manage
ment of the family's problems without the necessity of 
searching for absolute proof. Other legal, medical, and so
cial sources must be called upon to help the therapeutic 
worker in this difficult situation. 

A specific different kind of difficulty in establishing and 
maintaining a working relationship is encountered by work
ers in many areas of the country, particularly in large urban 
centers when the worker is involved with a parent of differ
ent race or from a significantly different cultural back
ground or economic level. Workers from many disciplines 
are quite familiar with the profound distrust which parents 
have of someone of different racial background and their 
strong conviction that they will not only be misunderstood 
but probably criticized and denigrated. This can be a signif
icant obstacle to progress and requires much time and pa
tience to be overcome and worked through. It is particu
larly difficult to have this situation in an abusive parent 
because it resembles and reinforces the pattern which is al
ready there in relation to early life deprivation, i.e., the 
deep belief that there will be no understanding and sympa
thy but will, on the other hand, be criticism and punish
ment. Great sensitivity and delicate handling by the worker 
are required to separate these two closely -allied patterns. 
The two attitudes must be recognized as of different origin 
and meaning and dealt with separately despite their similar
ity. The most important principle is to accept the parent as 
an individual with a right to have his own ideas and to 
meet him on his own ground as comfortably as possible. 
Closely allied to these cross cultural difficulties are the dif
ferent standards of what is normal or acceptable child care 
held by different cultures and subcultures. Practices which 
could be considered mild abuse in some subcultures would 
be considered completely normal and highly desirable pat
terns of child rearing in others. The worker must be keenly 
aware of such possible differences and avoid being trapped 
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into judgmental critical statements merely because the par
ent's cultural standards are quite different than those of the 
worker. 

Treatment Modalities 

The matching up of parent, worker, and treatment mod
ality is difficult and is usually managed on a less than ideal 
scientific basis. Abusive parents are unique individuals, 
often with great reluctance to become involved in any form 
of treatment. Hence the type of treatment may be selected 
under great influence of what the parent will go along with 
at the moment rather than any theoretical reason for a spe
cific method. It is equally true that the selection of a 
worker or a mode of treatment will be influenced by avail
ability rather than theoretical principles. There is at present 
no data derived from thorough comparative studies which 
indicate how or why anyone modality of treatment is more 
effective than another for particular kinds of parents. It is 
known, on the other hand, that even in the face of rather 
haphazard selective mechanisms, remarkably good results 
have come from parents who have been treated by many 
different methods. 

By far the greater part of the burden of caring for abusive 
parents is carried by the public and private social agencies. 
Although the traditional values and methods of social case
work are maintained in such agencies there is also an in
creasing use of other techniques and of paraprofessional 
workers under supervision. Social workers in health based 
child protective services have also been active in develop
ing innovative techniques of working with abusive families. 
The whole area of the activity of social work and the prob
lems of chUd abuse is so extensive that It cannot be cov
ered in this discussion. The reader is referred to other pub
lications for this information. It should be noted, however, 
that social workers in many different kinds of programs 
have been most active in developing services and training 
people in the areas of lay therapy, parent aides, homemak~ 
erSt and other paraprofessionals, and have also been instru~ 
mental in arousing the interest of society in developing day 
care centers and crisis nurseries. 

Many different modes of psychotherapy have been used 
in the care of abusive parents and their families. A few par
ents have been successfully treated by classical psychoanal
ysis, but the general character structure and life style of 
most abusive parents make this procedure quite impractical 
and probably unsuccessful. PsychoanalyticaJly oriented dy
namic psychotherapy in the hands of skilled experienced 
therapists has been extremely successful in many cases. 
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With most abusive parents the therapist must be more will
ing to adapt to patient needs and to allow more depend
ency than is ordinarily considered appropriate. Intensive 
psychotherapy which skillfully utilizes the transference, with 
avoidance of the development of a full transference ne!l
rosis, can stimulate great growth and deep structu'h.ll 
change in these patients despite their severe immaturity 
and developmental arrest. I n general, abusive parents re
spond best when psychotherapy is accompanied by suppor
tive adjuncts associated with a cooperative child protective 
service or provided by individual social workers, lay thera
pists, or group therapy. Skilled and experienced psycholo
gists can also work successfully as counselors and therapists 
in both individual and group situations. 

There is increasing use of group therapy as a mode of 
working with abusive parents, but as yet there is a dearth 
of published reports describing fully either techniques or 
long term results. Groups may be composed of the single 
parent who has done the actual abusing or of mothers or 
of couples. Most groups are formed and led by profession
ally trained group therapists such as psychologists, psychia
trists, ocother mental health workers, although social work
ers in protective agencies have also taken up this pattern of 
treatment. It is thought by some that it is always wise to 
have at least two leaders, preferably a man and a woman, 
and especially if there is an attempt to develop a couple's 
group the leaders must be male and female. A rapidly 
growing and extremely important movement is the devel
opment of self-help groups formed under the titles of Par
ents Anonymous and Families Anonymous. Organized on a 
voluntary basis by abusive parents themselves, with spon
sorship and guidance from a profeSSional worker, these 
groups provide a haven of safety and help for people who 
might otherwise be unable out of fear and anxiety to relate 
to any other kind of treatment program. After some time of 
working in such self-help groups the participants may be 
able to enter into other more extensive programs. 

For those parents who have the courage and ego strength 
to enter into group programs the process helps them ex
press their emotions more openly, and also to become de
sensitized to criticism. They find out they are not alone in 
their troubles and their self-esteem is improved. As an es
pecially important benefit the r;roup provides channels for 
dev,eloping contacts into the wider community, first with 
group members and later with others, a kind of relationship 
in which the abusive parent has been woefully lacking. Ex
perience suggests that even though group therapy may be 
the chief mode of treatment involved in caring for abusive 
parents it may not be sufficient by itself. Contacts outside 
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the group, either with group leaders on an individual basis 
or with other workers from other agencies or disciplines, 
are often necessary for the patient's best development and 
improvement. This is not surprising; the basic difficulties 
which the abusive parent has are the result of deficits in 
the one~to-one relationship between child and parent in 
earliest life. It seems there must in some way be a correc
tive experience in this dyadic situation for the parent to 
profit fully by a therapeutic relationship. Couples groups 
can help solve the common difficulty of getting both 
spouses involved in treatment. Husbands are notoriously re~ 
luctant to get help, but the presence of male workers leads 
some of them to accept either group or individual treat
ment programs. It is important for both partners in the 
marriage to be involved iii rehabilitative efforts if at all pos
sible, regardless of which one was the actual abuser. Abuse 
is always, in part, a family problem with one parent actively 
abetting or condoning the abusive behavior of the other, 
even though not actually participating in the abusive acts. 

Behavior modification techniques have been used to ob
tain changes in the attitudes and actions of abusive parents 
in a relatively short time. Whether this technique has valid
ity for long term rehabilitation is not clear. To some extent 
positive reinforcement of desired behavior on the part of 
abusive parents is an element in almost all modes of work
ing with them. On the other hand, the use of negative 
feedback techniques to induce parents to give up undesira
ble patterns is probably highly questionable, even though 
superficially successful. It is essentially a repetition of the 
very process of child rearing which led the parent to be in 
his present difficulties, he is responding again to negative 
attitudes of caretakers. 

Other modes of dealing with abusive parents have used 
"role modeling" and techniques derived from learning 
theory. These modes are at least partly based on the as
sumption that the parent is in difficulty because he has not 
been given proper opportunity and material to develop ad
equate parental attitudes and actions, To some extent this is 
true, but these modes are based essentially upon the provi
sion of material for cognitive learning whereas the deepest 
deficit in abusive parents is in the emotional or affective 
sphere. There is apparently a small group of parents who 
are neglectful or only mildly abusing, who can profit by the 
chance for cognitive learning of good parental techniques. 
Howeverj the fallacy of believing this can be a standard 
method is demonstrated most clearly by the fact that in 
many cases, even those of serious abuse of a child, the par
ents are able to take care of other children in the family 
perfectly well. It is evident in such situations that it is not 
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the lack of factual knowledge which hampers the parents 
but the emotional difficulties involved with spedfic atti
tudes and misperceptions of the parent toward an individ
ual child. 

It cannot be emphasized too strongly that one of the 
main elements in working with abusive parents is respect 
for them as individuals. It is through this route that the par
ent learns to respect himself and develop the ability to be 
empathically caring for his children. It means that the 
worker must be nonchalant about parental lack of perfec
tion as he struggles to grow, and also be ready to give ap
proval and praise for even the most minor evidence of 
growth. The worker must be more available than is usually 
considered necessary in therapeutic work, and be willing to 
accept telephone calls or emergency contacts Qutside of 
regular hours. All this adds up to a large burden of time, 
and especially of emotional drain, on the part of the 
worker. Hence it is believed by most of those working in 
the field that it is advisable, if not absolutely necessary, for 
more than one worker to be involved in each family in 
which abuse has occurred. Sharing the burden of depend
ency and anxiety and responsibility makes work much eas
ier and more effective. To develop and maintain a reliable 
working alliance with trustful dependency on the part of 
the patient it is necessary for the worker to avoid any sem
blance of desertion or abandonment. Workers should never 
be out of town or unavailable without adequate notice to 
the parent, and this is another reason for having at least 
two, and often more, workers available whom the parent 
knows and to whom he or she can turn when the chief or 
principal worker may be away. 

Effective work with abusive parents can be carried out by 
people from many different disciplines and walks of life 
using many different techniques. Special training and expe
rience in a specific professional or paraprofessional field 
are invaluable assets for working in the difficult area of 
abuse, but the worker's general character and personality 
are of equal importance. Characteristics which are useful 
for a worker to have in the care of abusive parents are a 
nonchalant ability to accept markedly different patterns of 
human behavior without criticism and without trying to 
control and manage, an ability to adapt to patients' needs 
and satisfy them to a reasonable extent without being self
sacrificing, some knowledge of child development and be
havior, and, if possible, experience of having successfully 
raised children. Above all the worker needs to have a per
sonal life which carries enough satisfactions so that he will 
never have to turn to the abusive parent and expect him to 
behave in such a way as to satisfy his own needs for esteem 
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and comfort. 
Psychiatric understanding of the tragic long term troubles 

of these parents can provide a perspective on the place 
which child abuse takes in their lives, and their attempts to 
adapt to their world. It offers a rational framework which 
enables workers from many disciplines using various mod
alities of treatment to help parents grow and develop new 
and better patterns of child rearing. The most valuable in
gredients over and beyond intellectual insight, which en
able parents to grow and develop are the time, attention, 
tolerance, and recognition of the worth of an individual 
human being, which the worker provides. 
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